Fraud and Abuse Costs and Cases Rose in 2019

On July 22, 2020, the Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program (HCFAC) released their annual fraud and abuse report for Fiscal Year (FY) 2019.1 HCFAC was established as part of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996, under the direction of the Department of Justice (DOJ) and Department of Health and Human Services (HHS).2 The program's main goal is to coordinate efforts on federal, state, and local levels to reduce and prosecute healthcare fraud and abuse, including conducting investigations, facilitating regulatory enforcement, and providing education.³ Healthcare fraud comes in many forms, most commonly including: billing for services that did not happen, for more expensive services than those provided, or for parts of a procedure as separate procedures; billing a patient more than their co-pay; waiving the patient's co-pay to over-bill their insurance; performing medically unnecessary treatments, including falsifying a patient's medical record to justify said treatments or misrepresenting non-covered procedures to insurance; and, accepting patient referral kickbacks that violate the Anti-Kickback Statute and/or Stark Law.4 Estimates attribute between 3% and 10% of total healthcare costs (i.e., \$90 to \$300 billion) to fraud.⁵ The HCFAC annual report, along with this data, highlights the importance, success, and value of the program and its partnerships in preventing waste and reclaiming healthcare funds lost to fraud and abuse.

In FY 2019, over 1,000 new criminal fraud cases were opened by the DOJ, with over \$2.6 billion in related judgments and settlements won by the federal government.⁶ Data showed a decrease in cases from 2018 but an increase in monetary collections, total convictions, and pending civil cases.7 Over the past 22 years of reporting, data have shown dips and rises in the number of cases, with peaks in 2000, 2004, 2012, and 2018.8 Convictions, pending cases, and the amount of collections have followed similar "ebb and flow" patterns since 1997.9 However, the overall increase in indictments, convictions, and collections over the life of the program is undeniable - in 1997, the program reported 282 indictments, 363 convictions, and \$1.2 trillion in collections, while in 2019, the program reported 1,060 indictments, 528 convictions, and \$3.586 trillion in collections. 10 In total, the DOJ has produced over 18,000 indictments and nearly 13,000 convictions while collecting a total of over \$44 trillion through HCFAC.¹¹

In contrast to the ebbs and flows of these aforementioned factors, the three-year estimated *return on investment* (ROI) for the program has followed a more predictable pattern, increasing steadily from 2010 to 2013, then decreasing steadily until 2018.¹² The recently-published 2017-2019 ROI is \$4.20 for every dollar expended,¹³ an increase from \$4.00 for the 2016-2018 period,¹⁴ but a significant decrease from the program's peak ROI of \$8.10 in the 2010-2013 period.¹⁵

Fraud and abuse has cost the U.S. healthcare delivery system in more ways than monetarily. A 2019 study from the Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA) Internal Medicine found dramatic patient outcome differences between those treated by healthcare professionals who were later convicted of fraud and abuse and banned from Medicare and other federal programs versus those treated by health professionals who had not.16 Patients treated by those excluded healthcare professionals were 14% to 17% more likely to die and 11% to 30% more likely to experience an emergency hospitalization after being treated by the provider in question.¹⁷ These patients were also more likely to be low-income, disabled, and of a racial minority than their counterparts treated by non-excluded providers. 18 In 2013 alone, fraud and abuse was found to have likely contributed to 6,700 premature deaths, which outcomes disproportionately affected the most vulnerable patients. 19 The study's lead author said of the study's implications:

"While fraud has traditionally been viewed as a financial concern, our study shows that it also represents a major public health threat to patients... If we can find and remove providers committing fraud and abuse more quickly, we can save patient lives, improve health outcomes, and prevent unnecessary spending."²⁰

Experts are concerned that fraud and abuse in healthcare will be exacerbated by the current COVID-19 pandemic. At the end of March 2020, the *Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services* (CMS) released "blanket waivers" for certain aspects of the Stark Law in recognition of difficulties and extenuating circumstances during the pandemic.²¹ In addition to the many consumer schemes

that have already been prosecuted by the government, relaxed regulatory requirements for Medicare and Medicaid, including the blanket waivers, have the potential for more provider fraud.²²

Rural hospitals becoming victims of fraud and abuse is also a growing area of concern. Rural providers have been hit disproportionately hard by the COVID-19 pandemic, with a dozen rural hospitals closing in the first half of 2020,²³ and experts are concerned about businesses buying and promising to save these desperate hospitals close to bankruptcy and later using the hospitals to commit billing and laboratory claims fraud.²⁴ In fact, a recent case wherein ten individuals were indicted by the DOJ involved just that – funneling \$1.4 billion in fraudulent laboratory test claims through rural hospitals over almost two and a half years.²⁵

COVID-19 concerns and increasing healthcare costs have only exacerbated healthcare fraud and abuse issues. On October 3, 2019, President Trump signed an executive order related to Medicare and senior health that emphasized the need to reduce and prevent fraud and pinned much of the responsibility for annual updates on this progress on CMS.²⁶ In response, on October 21, 2019, CMS released a five-part plan to proactively address Medicare fraud, including collaboration with other government agencies such as the DOJ for swift responses to fraud cases, a commitment to building infrastructure that prevents abuse, and diligent monitoring to catch emerging areas of fraud and abuse.²⁷ CMS also emphasized the need to reduce provider burden and continue to provide education so that healthcare systems understand how to stay within the limits of current legislation.²⁸ Finally, CMS recognized the role that analytics and artificial intelligence (AI) technology can play in future efforts, which potential others in the healthcare industry have also highlighted.²⁹ In fact, Highmark Inc.'s Financial Investigations and Provider Review estimates that AI generated over \$260 million in savings related to fraud, abuse, and waste in 2019 alone

and \$850 million in total over the past five years.³⁰ Highmark's technology focus is also on prevention, as highlighted in CMS's statement on its plans for addressing fraud.³¹ Because of its processing capabilities, AI holds tremendous potential for categorizing and analyzing data at a much faster rate than humans, and then flagging suspicious data for inspection by human workers.³² As the number of court cases and amount of money lost to fraud and abuse seem to have grown over the years, having a method to prevent or quickly catch these schemes would be invaluable to patients, taxpayers, and the healthcare system.

There is a growing call for more to be done to prevent the fraud, abuse, and waste in the U.S. healthcare industry that is costing tens, if not hundreds, of billions of dollars each year. HCFAC's FY 2019 report highlights the heavy burden that fraud puts on the U.S. healthcare system, which could be worsened by the COVID-19 pandemic. However, there seem to be numerous measures that can be put in place to address this problem: partnerships between public and private entities to efficiently address and prevent waste; integrating technology to quickly recognize fraud and increase prevention infrastructure; and, education to prevent institutions from unknowingly committing fraud and abuse. Further, changes to the Stark Law and Anti-Kickback Statute, which are expected to be finalized in late 2020, may also aid in this effort. The proposed rules seek to streamline and update the fundamental federal fraud and abuse laws in order to increase efforts against fraud and align the law more closely with the changing healthcare environment, especially the emerging transition to value-based reimbursement.³³ These changes also aim to engender compliance and prevent fraud before it begins, a goal that could facilitate an upward trend in the number of indictments and cases prosecuted by HCFAC over the next several years, better patient outcomes overall, and significant savings for the U.S. healthcare system

- 1 "Agencies Report \$2.6 Billion in Health Care Fraud Recoveries in FY 2019" American Health Law Association, July 24, 2020, https://www.americanhealthlaw.org/content-library/health-lawweekly/article/ba5d4f48-e132-4f42-b281-
 - 71c3a648814a/Agencies-Report-2-6-Billion-in-Health-Care-Fraud-R?Token=91d132c9-1d1a-406a-a234-19f561a4cdd9 (Accessed 8/3/20).
- 2 "Health Care Fraud Abuse Control Program—Annual Report for FY 2019," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, June 2020, https://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/hcfac/FY2019-hcfac.pdf (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 1.
- 3 *Ibid*, p. 9.
- 4 "The Challenge of Health Care Fraud" National Health Care Anti-Fraud Association, https://www.nhcaa.org/resources/health-care-anti-fraudresources/the-challenge-of-health-care-fraud/ (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 6 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, June 2020, p. 1.
- 7 "Health Care Fraud Abuse Control Program—Annual Report for FY 2018," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, May 2019, https://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/hcfac/FY2018-hcfac.pdf (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 1.

- 8 "Health Care Fraud Abuse Control Program—Annual Report" FYs 1997 to 2019, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, available at: https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/hcfac/index.asp (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 1.
- 9 Ibia
- 10 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, June 2020, p. 1; "Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program Annual Report For FY 1997," Department of Health and Human Services and Department of Justice, January 1998, http://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/hcfac/hcfacreport1997.PDF (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 1.
- "Health Care Fraud Abuse Control Program—Annual Report" FYs 1997 to 2019, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, available at: https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/hcfac/index.asp (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 1.
- "Health Care Fraud Abuse Control Program—Annual Report" FYs 2010 to 2019, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, available at: https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/hcfac/index.asp (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 1.
- 13 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, June 2020, p. 8.

- 14 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Justice, May 2019, p. 10.
- "Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program Annual Report For FY 2013," Department of Health and Human Services and Department of Justice, February 2014, http://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/hcfac/FY2013-hcfac.pdf (Accessed 8/3/20), p. 8.
- "Association Between Treatment by Fraud and Abuse Perpetrators and Health Outcomes Among Medicare Beneficiaries" By Lauren Hersch Nicholas, Caroline Hanson, Jodi B. Segal, and Matthew D. Eisenberg, Journal of the American Medical Association Internal Medicine, Vol. 180, No. 1 (October 28, 2019), p. 62.
- 17 Ibid, p. 65-66.
- 18 *Ibid*, p. 65.
- 19 Ibid, p. 66.
- 20 "Medicare Fraud and Abuse Linked to Patient Deaths and Hospitalizations" Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, October 28, 2019, https://www.jhsph.edu/news/news-releases/2019/medicare-fraud-and-abuse-linked-to-patient-deaths-and-hospitalizations.html (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 21 "Blanket Waivers of Section 1877(g) of the Social Security Act Due to Declaration of COVID-19 Outbreak in the United States as a National Emergency" Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, https://www.cms.gov/files/document/covid-19-blanket-waivers-section-1877g.pdf (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 22 "The COVID-19 Epidemic As A Catalyst For Health Care Fraud" By Michael Adelberg and Melissa Garrido, Health Affairs, May 7, 2020, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200504.45954 6/full/ (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 23 "174 Rural Hospital Closures: January 2005 Present" University of North Carolina Chapel Hill, https://www.shepscenter.unc.edu/programs-projects/rural-health/rural-hospital-closures/ (Accessed 9/18/20).

- 24 "Investigators target fraud that exploits rural hospitals" By Alex Kacik, Modern Healthcare, July 1, 2020, https://www.modernhealthcare.com/legal/investigators-target-fraud-exploits-rural-hospitals (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 25 Ibia
- 26 "Executive Order on Protecting and Improving Medicare for Our Nation's Seniors" By President Donald J. Trump, The White House, October 3, 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-improving-rural-health-telehealth-access/ (Accessed 9/18/20).
- 27 "The Future of Medicare Program Integrity" By Seema Verma, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, October 21, 2019, https://www.cms.gov/blog/future-medicare-program-integrity (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 *Ibid*.
- 30 "Highmark Inc.'s Anti-Fraud Department using Artificial Intelligence to reduce fraud, waste and abuse impact" Cision PR Web, February 3, 2020, https://www.prweb.com/releases/highmark_inc_s_anti_fraud_de
 - https://www.prweb.com/releases/highmark_inc_s_anti_fraud_de partment_using_artificial_intelligence_to_reduce_fraud_waste_a nd_abuse_impact/prweb16874765.htm (Accessed 9/18/20).
- 31 Ibid
- 32 "How AI Is Playing a Role in Healthcare Fraud Prevention" By Kayla Matthews, January 22, 2020, Healthcare Innovation, https://www.hcinnovationgroup.com/analyticsai/article/21122363/how-ai-is-playing-a-role-in-healthcarefraud-prevention (Accessed 8/4/20).
- 33 "HHS Proposes Stark Law and Anti-Kickback Statute Reforms to Support Value-Based and Coordinated Care" U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, October 9, 2019, https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/10/09/hhs-proposesstark-law-anti-kickback-statute-reforms.html (Accessed 9/18/20).





(800)FYI - VALU Providing Solutions

in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- Clients & Projects
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- Email Us

HCC Services

- Valuation Consulting
- Commercial Reasonableness Opinions
- Commercial Payor Reimbursement Benchmarking
- <u>Litigation Support & Expert Witness</u>
- Financial Feasibility
 Analysis & Modeling
- <u>Intermediary</u> <u>Services</u>
- Certificate of Need
- ACO Value Metrics
 & Capital Formation
- Strategic Consulting
- Industry Research Services



Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, CVA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 25 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field

of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peerreviewed and industry articles such as: The Accountant's Business Manual (AICPA); Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses (Aspen Publishers); Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice; and, NACVA QuickRead. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC, where she conducts project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare exempt organization transactions, and provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises,

assets, and services.

She serves on the editorial boards of NACVA's The Value Examiner and of the American Health Lawyers Association's (AHLA's) Journal of Health & Life Sciences Law. Additionally, she is the current Chair of the American Bar Association's (ABA) Young Lawyers Division (YLD) Health Law Committee and the YLD Liaison for the ABA Health Law Section's Membership Committee. She has previously presented before the ABA, NACVA, and the National Society of Certified Healthcare Business Consultants (NSCHBC).

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is a member of the Missouri and Illinois Bars and holds a J.D., with a concentration in Health Law, from Saint Louis University School of Law, where she served as Fall Managing Editor for the Journal of Health Law & Policy.



Daniel J. Chen, MSF, CVA, focuses on developing Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue

streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams. Mr. Chen holds the Certified Valuation Analyst (CVA) designation from NACVA.